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by Michael Bielawski

WOODBURY – The old country 
store in the village, largely regard-
ed as an eyesore and a potential 
safety hazard for years, is finally 
coming down. 

The old store closed its doors sev-
eral years ago and the building fell 
into disuse. Since then, the struc-
ture has been without a caretaker 
while exposed to harsh Woodbury 
winters. Select board members rou-
tinely commented that the former 
store’s roof might not last another 
season.

by Doug McClure

HARDWICK – Multiple mem-
bers of the Northeast Kingdom Arts 
Council (NEKArts) Board turned 
up at the December 5 Hardwick Se-
lect Board meeting to ask whether 
Town Meetings should return to the 
Town House. 

Select board and NEKArts board 
member Shari Cornish, along with 
other NEKArts members, put for-
ward a case that the Town House 
should serve as a location for Town 
Meetings, as it had until more than 
a decade ago, when the building’s 
heating system failed. Town Meet-

Select Board 
Continues 
Budget 
Discussions

by Will Walters

EAST MONTPELIER – Quick 
action by the East Montpelier Fire 
Department (EMFD) prevented the 
loss of a $109,000 transfer to the 
vendor of a replacement ambulance 
for Rescue 3. The hack diverted the 
transfer from the vendor to a bank 
in Michigan. 

The fire department told the 
East Montpelier and Calais select 
boards that the money was stolen 
in the money transfer process, but 
the fire department picked up on 
the error. Due to quick action by 

by Emmett Avery 

HARDWICK – The “high hazard” 
earthen dam at East Long Pond in 
Woodbury is in “poor” condition, 
according to the most recent state 
inspection. The dam, built in 1930, 
is currently owned by the Hardwick 
Electric Department (HED).

East Long Pond is located at the 
headwaters of Nichols Brook, which 
flows through Nichols and Mack-
ville ponds before joining Cooper 
Brook and entering the Lamoille 
River near the Hardwick Fire De-
partment.

According to Benjamin Green, 
chief dam safety engineer for the 
Vermont Department of Environ-
mental Conservation (DEC), a des-
ignation of “high hazard” indicates 
that the dam’s failure would result 
in loss of human life and excessive 
damage to homes, buildings and 
other infrastructure. A hazard rat-
ing indicates the consequence of a 
potential failure, but does not pre-
dict its likelihood; a high hazard 
dam could be in excellent condition. 

However, a “poor” condition rat-
ing indicates “significant structural 
and or operation and maintenance 
deficiencies are clearly recognized.” 
According to Green, “poor” is the 
second from worst condition in Ver-

Wolcott Dam to 
be Repaired
in the Future

Yellow Barn 
Grant Award, 
Request from 
the Chief

by Doug McClure

HARDWICK – The Hazen Arti-
san and Entrepreneurship Acade-
my received a $25,000 grant from 
the Vermont Agency of Education 
(AOE) to develop a personalized 
learning curriculum and assess-
ment, Academy Coordinator Hilary 
Maynard said. The grant is in line 
with “Flexible Pathways” learning, 
which was codified in 2013 with Act 
77. According to the AOE’s brief, 
Flexible Pathways “encourages and 
supports the creativity of school 

by Jim Flint

CABOT – An adventurous world 
traveler is home again. After com-
pleting three years of service in the 
Philippine Islands as a Peace Corps 
Volunteer, Carrie Harvey landed at 
JFK Airport in New York on Nov. 
21. She is preparing now to embark 
on the next chapter in an inspiring 
life story. 

Ms. Harvey, 26, attended elemen-
tary and middle school in Walden. 
During sixth grade, a Peace Corps 
volunteer visited her classroom. 
The volunteer shared what it was 
like to live and serve in Morocco. A 
seed for Harvey’s global future was 
planted that day.

“I always loved social studies,” 
said Ms. Harvey. “That love was 
nurtured by my teachers, and by 
my godfather, who enjoyed metal 
detecting near his home in Wil-
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Local Peace Corps 
Volunteer Returns 

liamsburg, Virginia. Visiting him 
in seventh grade, I became fasci-
nated with historical artifacts and 
archaeological excavation.”

Ms. Harvey graduated from 
Cabot High School, where she 
played soccer and served as a tu-
tor and program assistant for the 
after school program.  An active 
Girl Scout, she attended Camp 
Wapanacki in Hardwick from 1999 
through 2009. As a camper, and lat-
er as a camp counselor, she learned 
outdoor living skills and developed 
leadership abilities.

“During my senior year of high 
school, I traveled to Belize on a 
school trip for the marine biology 
and cultural anthropology classes,” 
Ms. Harvey shared. “Seeing Mayan 
ruins up close cemented my desire 
to pursue archaeology in college.”

Ms. Harvey went on to earn a 

mont’s four-rung system; a step 
above “unsafe,” which requires im-
mediate action. 

“We are not anticipating imme-
diate failure,” Green said, “howev-
er, we are particularly concerned 
about it during extreme loading 
conditions. It’s almost certainly 
deficient, and we recommend that 
those things be carefully monitored 
under all conditions.” 

“Of course the dam is in bad con-
dition,” said Mike Sullivan, Gener-
al Manager of the Hardwick Elec-
tric Department, in an interview 
on Friday “it has been there for 100 
years.” 

He added that no immediate 
danger was posed by the dam, and 
there is “no news here.”

The May, 2019 DEC report on 
East Long Pond found the dam 
was brushy in multiple areas, “pre-
venting a thorough inspection.” 
State dam inspectors, including 
Mr. Green, noted multiple concerns 
about the dam in three specific 
areas: the auxiliary spillway was 
reported to be “visually unstable,” 
the lower level outlet trash rack 
was listed in “poor condition,” due 
to three missing logs, and based 
on a hydrologic report produced by 
DuBois & King, the dam had only 
two feet of freeboard to the “low-

est portion of the dam crest under 
normal pool conditions.” Two feet of 
freeboard is a foot lower than per-
mitted by the state, according to 
the report. 

The DEC report recommended 
performing an engineered stability 
analysis on the earthen embank-
ment, which was found to be steep-
er than generally accepted, and a 
diving inspection of the lower level 
outlet. The report also recommend-
ed hiring an engineer to “design 
and construct repairs” to the spill-
ways and embankment to improve 
the condition of the dam and “bring 
it into compliance with State re-
quirements and current dam safety 

See EARTHEN, 7

The town applied for a FEMA 
Hazard Mitigation Grant to pay for 
the building purchase and proper-
ty restoration, totaling more than 
$120,000, including a 25 percent 
match from the town. The goal is to 
provide a clean, green space where 
the building once stood, with no fu-
ture development on the site.

“That’s the FEMA requirement, 
that no one will ever build some-
thing there again,” Select board 
chair Michael Gray said by phone 
on Saturday.

Gray has been with the select 
board throughout the process. He 

said dealing with the issue could at 
times be frustrating.

“It’s been, I would say five years, 
give or take. It was a temptation 
just to torch [the building],” he 
joked.

Portions of the building have al-
ready been removed, Gray said.

“The barn is down and half of the 
building is down, and the rest will 
come down next week,” he said.

Blue Mountain Excavating from 
South Ryegate was contracted to 
take the building down.

Gray said asbestos originally 

See REQUEST, 6

ings are currently held at Hardwick 
Elementary School (HES).

“[Town Meetings] moved from 
the Town House due to heating sys-
tem failure,” said Cornish. “Now we 
have insulated ceilings and storm 
windows and as much weatheriza-
tion as you can have. NEKArts is 
leasing the building ... so we would 
be paying the bill for the heat.”

The Town House, built in approx-
imately 1860, has been utilized as 
a performing arts space for more 
than 125 years. The building was 
converted to an Opera House in the 
1890s and has served as a perfor-
mance space since.

Brent McCoy of the NEKArts 
board said, and Cornish later 
agreed, that the better acoustics 
and more civic-oriented space could 
serve to augment Town Meeting 
participation. McCoy said he was 
a Greensboro resident and Town 
Meetings are held at the High-
land Center for the Arts with a 

much higher participation rate 
than Hardwick sees. He attribut-
ed that in part to acoustics and the 
nature of that space. Cornish said 
HES-hosted Town Meetings are 
prone to encourage kids to do what 
they do at their school gym — run 
around — and those distractions 
and bad acoustics pose a problem.

Questions were then raised 
as to whether anyone had dou-
ble-checked with OSUED whether 
hosting Town Meeting was okay 
now that HES is in a force-merged 
district. Aside from that concern, it 
was raised that siting Town Meet-
ings in schools under the current 
climate was “disruptive.

“If the vote goes down on the Ha-
zen [budget] election,” said NEKArts 
Treasurer Tess Martin, “[budgets] 
have to be re-done in the same loca-
tion, which disrupts the school day, 
so does that disrupt the school and 
safety protocols that are in place?”

See CONSIDERED, 7

See DISCUSSIONS, 4See FUTURE, 3

Quick Fire Department Action 
Prevents $109,000  Loss

EMFD, the bank placed a hold on 
the money in the Michigan account 
and only $10,000 was stolen from 
the $109,000 transfer. The ambu-
lance vendor agreed to assume the 
loss, leaving EMFD harmless.

At a joint select boards and fire 
department budget planning meet-
ing, actual financial results were 
compared to the budget numbers 
as of Oct. 31 were reviewed. For 
the first third of the fiscal year, fire 
department expenses were at 32.8 
percent of budget. The groups re-
viewed the ambulance profit and 

See LOSS, 5

Hazen Artisan Academy Gets Grant 
districts as they develop and ex-
pand high-quality educational expe-
riences that are an integral part of 
secondary education in the evolving 
21st-century classroom.” 

Currently in its first year, student 
interest in the Academy is growing 
at a faster rate than expected, May-
nard said. 

Thus far, Academy students have 
used makerspaces at Spark/Won-
derArts in Greensboro and Gen-
erator Makerspace in Burlington. 
Those require transportation, which 

See ACADEMY, 6

by Emmett Avery 

WOLCOTT – A recent arti-
cle in VTDigger highlighted a 
dam in Wolcott, owned by the 
Hardwick Electric Department 
(HED). 

The dam in question, some-
times known as the Pottersville 
Dam, sits on the Lamoille River 
just above Wolcott village and 
provides water to a hydroelec-
tric generation facility, which is 
also owned by HED. According 
to State of Vermont data, the 
dam was build in 1920 and is 
considered “high hazard.”

Benjamin Green, Chief Dam 
Safety Engineer for the Ver-
mont Department of Environ-
mental Conservation, says that 
“high hazard” is a designation 
indicating that a dam’s failure 
is expected to cause loss of mul-
tiple human lives and excessive 
damage to homes and industri-
al or public facilities and infra-
structure. However, the  hazard 
rating only indicates the conse-
quence of a potential failure, it 
does not give any information 
about the likelihood of failure; 
a high hazard dam could be in 
excellent condition. 

The most recent dam safe-
ty report for the Wolcott dam, 
commissioned by HED and 
produced by the consulting/en-
gineering firm DuBois & King, 
Inc. in 2018, noted several de-
ficiencies, but found the dam 
to be in “fair” condition over-
all, a better rating than the 
East Long Pond dam recently 
received from the Vermont De-
partment of Environmental 
Conservation (see separate ar-
ticle). The “fair” rating, accord-
ing to the report, indicates that 
there are significant operational 
and maintenance deficiencies, 
but no structural issues. It also 
means that potential deficien-
cies exist under “unusual load-
ing conditions.”

The primary concerns 
raised by the report are the  
inoperability of the low-level 

by Doug McClure

HARDWICK – The second 
round of preliminary budget 
discussions took place at the De-
cember 5 select board meeting. 
Police Chief Aaron Cochran, 
the board and Business Man-
ager Casey Rowell reviewed 
the proposed police department 
budget. Other topics discussed 
included budgets for the Jeude-
vine Library, and the Hardwick 
Trails. All budgetary numbers 
were preliminary and subject to 
change.

Rowell prefaced the discus-
sion with an announcement. 

“The numbers for insurance 

by Doug McClure

HARDWICK – At the De-
cember 5 select board meeting, 
Town Manager Shaun Fielder 
spoke about a grant received 
for the Yellow Barn. Police 
Chief Aaron Cochran issued a 
request to residents and pro-
vided an update on the area’s 
drug problem. As noted in a 
separate article, NEK Collab-
orative Director Katherine 
Sims floated the idea of joining 
a Communications Union Dis-
trict (CUD) to rectify the town’s 


